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Minutes of the Meeting Held

October 4, 2007

The Delaware Harness Racing Commission’s Rules Committee met for a meeting at Delaware Department of Agriculture, Dover, Delaware at 10:15 a.m. on Thursday, October 4, 2007.

Committee Members Present

	Beth Steele, Chairman
	Hugh J. Gallagher, DDA, Administrator, DHRC

	Charles Lockhart, V.P. Harness Racing D. Downs
	Salvatore DiMario, Executive Director, DSOA

	John Hensley, Sr. Dir. Horse Racing, D. Downs
	Judy Davis-Wilson, Executive Director, DSBF

	James Boese, GM, Harrington Raceway
	Karen Craft, Facilities Manager, HRI

	George Staats, DHRC Commissioner
	Jo-Ann Price, DHRC Paralegal


Others Present

	Scott Egger, Presiding Judge


Call to Order/Welcome Acting Chairman Gallagher called the public session to order at 10:22 a.m., and welcomed those in attendance.
Approval of Minutes Mr. DiMario moved to approve the Minutes of September 5, 2007 as written, Mr. Boese seconded, and the Motion passed unanimously.  

Discussion Items

Whipping Rule The DHRC has enforced whipping rules and their applications since the last rules meeting. Some trainers and drivers were concerned. Presiding Judge Egger said the offenses have let off a bit, but DHRC will not relax its stance.
Rule 6.6.2 Mr. DiMario questioned if Ms. Wilson’s suggested changes complied with the statute. The statute was read; her changes only applied to pronouns. Mr. Boese made a motion to approve as suggested, Chairman Steele seconded; the motion passed unanimously.

Rule 6 The highlighted changes were reviewed. Mr. Boese made a made a motion to approve as suggested, Mr. DiMario seconded, and the motion passed unanimously.
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Rule 7.1.2.4 Mr. Lockhart’s explained that his changes reflect current practice. Entry clerks do not initial phone entries, but the handwriting of the racing officials is known. Mr. Hensley offered the closing of the box is checked against the time on the judge’s cell phone. Mr. Egger added if any are late, everyone’s good about checking them. Mr. Gallagher commented the proposed rule changes don’t clarify who could make a change. Mr. DiMario they should refer to the judges and get a driver’s license or Social Security number, because someone has called in and scratched a horse before; this should be the policy, even though everyone knows the people’s voices. Mr. Hensley agreed to make it a practice at Dover Downs. Mr. Boese made a motion to approve, Mr. Lockhart seconded. Mr. DiMario questioned shifting the drawing requirement to the Associations, as opposed to the Commission. Mr. Lockhart said this rule pertains to declarations and how they are received. The motion was withdrawn. It was decided to delete “Such drawings shall be final.” Mr. Boese made a motion to approve with the change, Ms. Steele seconded, and the motion passed unanimously.
8.5.5.17 Mr. Gallagher suggested “registered standardbred” be added and the rest be deleted. It’s the responsibility of the trainer to report expired horses. If there is no trainer, it falls to the owner to report. After discussion, with no consensus, Mr. Gallagher agreed to write another draft before the next meeting.
8.6.2.5 Mr. Lockhart felt Mr. Gallagher’s proposal for the tracks to bear the burden of postmortem examination costs was extremely unfair and inaccurate. This exact discussion was held 4-5 years ago. The Commission already has the power to require a postmortem on any horse who has participated here within the last 60 days, but it doesn’t seem right for Dover Downs to be asked to pay for an exam for someone who had his last three starts at another track. Mr. DiMario objected on the grounds that this is a Fifth Amendment issue – someone can’t be asked to pay for an exam that could be used against him, or force him to incriminate himself. Mr. Gallagher responded if the DHRC were an agency that was properly funded, it could bear the costs. It isn’t. Mr. Gallagher suggested adding that if forbidden substances are found, then the fine shall cover the cost of the testing. Disposal shall be borne by the owner. Delete “disposal.” There was general agreement.
Raising Revenues Mr. Lockhart suggested enforcing some of the rules to raise revenues, i.e. fining horsemen for not having reported their horses or scratching horses that did not get their tests done on time. The individual should bear the cost. It’s not the money; it’s the principle. No revenue recommendations were suggested for submission at the November Commission meeting.

Retest Language: The BGA (blood gas analysis) modification language given at the last DHRC meeting did not address a definition. A retest is taken with the intent of providing a negative test of prohibited substances from a horse that is not eligible to compete and/or on the Stewards and/or Veterinarian’s list or is deemed ineligible to perform in any race or officials workout due to a violation of DHRC medication rules. There was confusion on the definition of a “second test” in all instances of BGA testing. Comments included Chairman Steele’s suggestion for Commission Counsel to write the rule, Mr. Boese’s comment that the writing should relate specifically to BGA and call it something other than a retest. Mr. DiMario’s suggestion to call it a “re-qualification test” and Mr. Lockhart’s suggestion to deem a horse’s test “clean.” This afternoon the language will be discussed with Mr. Kerber.
24 hour withdrawal from Clenbuterol Mr. Gallagher distributed a memo received from the Pennsylvania Department of Agriculture their new withdrawal time, which began August 1st. He explained this indicates Chester is quantifying this and other substances. He’ll find out more and ask Joe Strug for his recommended withdrawal time.  
Action Items for Next Meeting

· 8.5.5.17 Mr. Gallagher to re-write draft.
Upcoming Meetings

Rules Committee Nov 6, 2007 10:15 a.m. Dept. of Ag., Secretary’s Conference Room.
Adjournment At approximately 12:08 p.m., having no further business, Mr. Hensley moved to adjourn, Ms. Craft seconded, and the Motion passed unanimously.  
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